Pierce County Fire Chiefs’ Association

Regular Meeting Minutes

April 5, 2001

P.C.F.D. #8 – Edgewood

1. Call to Order
The April 5, 2001 meeting of the Pierce County Fire Chiefs’ Association was called to order by Association President Dan Packer at 9:10 a.m.  Those in attendance were:  Gary Aleshire, PCFD #2; Steve Bailey, PCDEM; Paul Berlin, PCFD #5; Bob Black, PCFD #5; Dennis Chafe, SPFR; Larry Claiborne, PCFD #5; Jake Doty, PCFD #20; Gary Franz, PCFD #16; Dic Gribbon, PSCAA; Pete Holtman, PCFD #8; Bill Jarmin, PCFD #5; James Jaques, Milton; Jeff Jensen, TFD; Ronn Lauer, PCFD #14; Joe Linzalone, Anderson Island; Andy McAfee, RF&R; John McDonald, EPFR; Danny Miller, Boeing; Dan Packer, EPFR; Norma Pancake PCEMS; Alan Predmore, Buckley FD; Ed Reed, PCDEM; David Sheets, PCFD #18; Dick Steinmetz, PCFD #12; Dave Wakefield, EPFR; Eric Watson, PCFD #5; Wayne Wienholz, PCFPB; and Recorder Denise Menge.

2. Flag Salute
Dan Packer led the flag salute.

3. Approval of Minutes
It was moved and seconded to approve the March 1, 2001 minutes.  MOTION CARRIED.

4. Treasurer’s Report
Bob Black reported that at the first of last month the account balance was $15,231.33.  At the end of the month the balance is $13,970.13.  The education activities we are involved in continue to make money for the Association.  Dave Wakefield stated thanks to the Region 4 Council for support in and with training.

5. Correspondence
Nothing at this time.

6. Guest Speakers
A.  Legislative Issues:  At this time President Dan Packer introduced Duane Malo and Gordon (lobbyist) and turned the floor over to them to discuss Legislative issues.  Gordon stated that the Legislature is into their 88th day of a 105 day regular session.  They have two sessions, the first is focused on budget writing and the second session is shorter and does not involve budget writing.  To set the stage for the kind of session we are in he gave a brief explanation.  For the third time in the history of our state that the House of Representatives is equally split 49 to 49.  The first time was in 1979 and then again the session just before this one.  There are two co-speakers.  Both have the power to veto legislation.  All committees are divided equally.  The legislature generally runs on personalities.  In 1979 both of the co-speakers were from the West side of the mountain and they both liked each other and got along fine.  It wouldn’t be uncommon to see them having coffee together, etc.  This situation is totally different.  One co-speaker is from the East side (Wenatchee) who has vast experience and the other co-speaker is from Seattle who has very little experience.  Not only is there a difference in experience levels, but also in their philosophy and they don’t really get along that well.  The legislature will shut down on April 22nd, however, he wouldn’t be surprised to see them go into a special session.  Transportation is a very big issue.  Another considerable difficulty was caused by the earthquake and damage caused by it.  The number one piece of Legislation that the Fire Service is interested in is the Fire Communications Funding issue.  The problem seems to lie with the fact that it has the word “tax” in it.  It had a good hearing in the Finance Committee, but it never made it out.  When you see “dead” on the list behind a bill, at this point, they can still be resurrected and brought back to life.  It’s not common, it’s difficult, but it can be done.  There is an unwritten rule with the speakers view being “I got to have the majority of members in my own caucus before anything will move from the House.”    Another issue the Fire Service has been interested in is the Apparatus Weight Measure.  There is concern for us, Department of Transportation and Local Governments.  It is an issue that has to be resolved somewhere.  There was an amendment in the Senate with regards to grand-fathering in older vehicles, but nothing was stated into the future.  It came to the House and they tried to expand it a bit.  The Bill never made it out of the Transportation Committee.  There was money put in the Appropriations budget for a survey and study to be done on this.  There will be a couple of elections coming up in November and there will be more money spent on these campaigns than any other.  Reason being is that both parties want to at least preserve what they have or try to get ahead and have a majority.  Duane Malo reported on two Bills that were unsuccessful:  Building Code Bill died of natural causes and the Fireworks Bill which also died.  An update of House Bills was distributed.  Duane stated that an updated list of Bills these bills are distributed via e-mail continually.  Many people are on this list, if you currently do not receive this list and would like to, let him know and he will get your e-mail address added.  At this time it was open to the floor for questions and answers.  A question was asked about NFPA 1710 and what can we do?  Duane responded that he believes the vote is definitely going to go through.  The IAFF is paying to send a tremendous amount of people.  They have the money to do so and we don’t.  However, it is his understanding that they will be forming a consensus.  It won’t be based on majority vote.  If 2 or 3 or even 4 states are not in consensus on the standard then there is a better chance for us.  The difference with 1710 and 1720 is that it makes this a mandatory standard.  The numbers of personnel are already there and referenced in the appendix of 1500, but that is just a recommended standard.  This also brings up another issue; Fire Department Accreditation.  By Departments going through this process, it shows that you have looked at 1710 and agree that it is a good document, etc. but it is no realistic for your community.  By looking and what you have and what is available, etc. it shows what is realistic for your community.  It is a great tool and evaluation for your department.  There will be an overview and a four hour class on this topic in Spokane.  He encouraged everyone to get involved in this.  Dan Packer inquired about what kind of work could this association be doing in the off season to help with the next legislative session?  Duane stated that best thing to do is to get with your Legislators, get to know them, share your issues with them, educate them and that way they will be better informed, etc.  Gordon responded that the Chief’s Association is apsolutely, highly respected and seeked for endorsements.  These endorsements are coveted and respected by the Legislators.  Make contact with your individual Legislators.  Get involved with their campaigns if there is someone you like, even if it’s putting up a sign in your yard, etc.  They’ll remember that.  Steve Bailey commended Duane for his work with the Firefighters group.  The Chief’s and Firefighters used to be adversarial, however, they have done good to work together.  Reliances would be good for the association.  Think outside of the box a little.  With the County Caucus, it would be good to present a united front with the Sheriff’s on this, let them present a couple of issues along with a couple of your issues.  We don’t link up with them as much as we could and it certainly wouldn’t hurt.  The Pierce County Police Chiefs have a fairly active Legislative Committee.  He would suggest inviting Senator Kastama in to one of our meetings as a guest speaker.  Dan Packer asked him to arrange that with the Speaker Committee.  John McDonald expressed thanks to Duane Malo and Gordon for the hard work they do.  He had the opportunity to work with Duane for a day and it was an eye opening experience.  We don’t often recognize all the hard work they do for us.  The Association thanked Duane and Gordon for coming.

B.  Marcus Boguslawski – VFIS:  Not present.

7. Amercian Red Cross
No representative present.

8. Department of Emergency Management
Steve Bailey reported that primarily they have been busy working on earthquake related issues.  There has been 28 million dollars in damage to buildings.  This has been a significant event and it has been interesting.  They have been trying to get a new EOC for the County for years and have gotten nowhere on it.  Now, since the earthquake, it is being talked about and something might actually get done.  He had the opportunity to do a presentation for the Congressional Delegation which consisted of two US Senators and four or five congressmen.  Ed Reed and Tom Minor put together an excellent powerpoint presentation.  They did a great job.  Senator Murray has invited him to present a Federal presentation.  On the energy situation, Ed has been attending a series of meetings with the three main utilities:  Tacoma Public Utilties, Bonneville Power Administration and Puget Sound Energy.  They have received more information than ever before.  A committee is to come up with a written plan.  The general consensus seems to be that we will be okay during the summer, but it will depend on the weather.  A plan needs to be in place just in case something does happen.  It is better to be prepared.  They have also been talking with the cops on what their issues are and also on how best to go about educating the public if and when rolling black outs do occur.  They are talking about lasting 40 minutes to 2 hours.  Next month they are taking a group back to Mt. Weather for a week-long community training.  Gary Franz stated that they utilized the Tac1 on a call and that is a nice vehicle.  Steve suggested that everyone have it placed on their run cards.  It is there to be used.  The cops have caught on to it and are using it quite a bit.  It can be just a cop thing, but it doesn’t need to be and the Fire Service is missing out on a great resource.

9. EMS
Norma Pancake stated that she will be gone the last two weeks of June.  Please make sure that your people get there recertifications turned in.  The Quality Information Committee has come up with an idea that every other month they will pick a case for review and presentation.  This will be a non-threatening environment and is going to be used to educate and learn how to do things better.

10. Fire Marshal
Wayne Wienholz distributed copies of the last two monthly reports.  He inquired if everyone still wants him to bring these to the meetings or not?  It was requested that he e-mail them out to everyone.  Wayne reported that he met with a gentleman from an island that has no fire service.  They have an old fire truck, but it is felt that they are better off not even touching it.  They have 3 or 4 or 5 hydrant system across the island.  What they are looking at doing is to protect exposures with a 1 ½ “ or 1 ¾” hoses at each hydrant.  Not to fight the fire, but more so to protect and try to keep fire from spreading.  If anyone has any hose available, let him know.  The inspection program will be looking at all “H” occupancies twice in 18 months.  There won’t be a charge for the second inspection.  They are going to assign one inspector just to “H” occupancies.  The Washington Fire Marshal Association is looking at burn/fireworks ban this year due to the dry/drought weather.  Is there any interest in putting together a committee to look at to take a pro-active stance on this issue?  Andy McAfee inquired how many firework related fires there were last year?  Wayne stated that he couldn’t recall off the top of head.  It would be difficult to research the numbers as they are necessarily reported.  Andy stated that the ones that hurt us the most are the ones that fly and those can’t be banned anyway.  He can understand and would support a burn ban, however, when it comes to fireworks, he just doesn’t see that happening.  This will be discussed at the next meeting.

11. State Chiefs/Western Chiefs
Jeff Jensen stated he wasn’t at the last meeting.  However, he would like to encourage attendance at the Management Seminar.  Gary Aleshire reminded everyone that there is online registration for the NFPA and Western Chiefs’ conferences, May 11 through 17th at Anaheim.  You need to register for both conferences.  Gary will forward information to Recorder Denise Menge to send out with the minutes.  Gary stated that he and Dan Packer will be going to meet with individuals in Oregon regarding the min-max numbers or ASA’s as Oregon calls it (Ambulance Service Areas).  Their goal is to gather information on this issue.  The Western Region is interested in developing a plan.  If we come forth with a more defined plan, they’ll allow us to stay where we are for now and will give us the opportunity to brainstorm, visualize, conceptualize on this.  Discussion followed.

President Dan Packer called a break at 10:55.  Meeting called back to session at 11:05.

President Dan Packer stated that a slight adjustment to be made to the Agenda.  #22 B was going to be moved up at this time.

Vests Update:  Dave Wakefield gave an overview of the presentation given by Paul Embleton at the last meeting.  Dave distributed copies of a Draft IMS Boards and Vests Operational Guideline for the Tactical Operations Manual.  Changes to be made to the Draft include:  In Section I, change “shall” to “should”.  In all the following sections, remove the word “shall” and replace with “positions”.  Gary Aleshire moved and Paul Berlin seconded to adopt the proposed draft IMS Boards and Vests Operational Guideline for the Tactical Operations Manual with the above noted changes.  MOTION CARRIED.   Paul Embleton stated that he has been working for three years on developing these IMS Boards.  He distributed a sample of what one looks like along with an order form.  They are going to print next week and those interested in ordering need to let him know as soon as possible.  The total cost for each board is right around $25.00 with tax.  The Association thanked Paul for his hard work on this.  Dave Wakefield stated that he will e-mail the Standard to the Recorder to have it distributed to everyone.

12. PS Clean Air Agency
Dic Gribbon stated that they have some openings at their agency.  Please visit their web site at www.pscleanair.org for more information.  Training burns are covered by rule and there is not a permit needed.  Be sure to have the required survey and asbestos removal on the building owner to complete before taking over a building for a training burn.  As of June 30th, DNR will cease giving land clearing permits.  Either you will have to take this on or there will be no land clearing allowed.  Agricultural burning is the only thing that PSCAA writes permits for.  Anything other than that, is up to each department.  The Agency has begun its annual gas station blitz for inspecting stage one and two vapor recovery.

13. LESA
Nothing at this time.

14. EMS
Dan Packer reported that the Trauma Trust has proposed reorganization and scaling down.  John Sinclair was to talk about this, however, he is not present.  Mike Pretz had been the PCFCA representative and Paul was the alternate rep.  John Sinclair is now the Representative with Gary Aleshire being the Alternate.  Paul Berlin stated that the trust was never set up to be quality improvement or assurance, those issues need to be directed to Dr. Winchell.  The trust was set up to get money coming in to hire doctors and physician assistants, etc.  The two hospitals that run the system, run their system.  In-house kind of things are what the trust deal with, how many surgeons to have, etc.  It is more of how to keep the business a float.  We did what we were supposed to do, the trust is up and running.  We did our job, now we need to let them do theirs.  The vote for the reorganization is next Thursday.  Gary Aleshire stated that he has a slightly different view on this topic.  Our players out there are essential to make it work.  We are the trauma system as pre-hospital care.  The Trauma Trust is doctors versus administrators.  We would lose a position of status as key players and a direct voice in decisions that are made, etc if we don’t have a representative present to voice our concerns, etc.  He feels we need to have a representative and be involved in the trust yet.  Dan Packer stated that it is his feeling that there is very little risk if we stay involved, however, there is possible risk at us not being involved.  He feels it appropriate that we stay involved at this point in time.  He recommends that the decision made a couple of months ago continue to stand.  It is important that our representatives not tell the Trauma Trust how to run their fund raisers, or what to do with their money, etc. They just need to be there in a productive, supportive manner.

At this time, President Dan Packer welcomed and introduced John Carr from Fire Engineering magazine.  John Carr is the conference coordinator and P/R for FDIC (Fire Department Instructors Conference) sponsored by Fire Engineering.  John stated that he has been involved with FDIC for 4 years now.  The same issues are being talked about all over the country.  There are a lot of choices on where to send your folks for training.  And many of us are still doing things we shouldn’t be.  This conference is one that he believes in and he has seen it work.  These are two of the largest Fire Department conferences in the United States (FDIC Indianapolis and FDIC Sacramento).  There is no corporate involvement, they are run by the fire departments for fire departments.  The first days of the conference are hands on training.  People are trucked all over on busses to different sights.  They use real buildings, equipment, trucks, cars, etc.  And techniques from all over are used.  These first few days sets the stage for the rest of the conference.  In Indianapolis last year they had 2100 people that were involved in the hands on training, with a total of 25,000 people attending the conference.  Last year was the first year it was held in Sacrament with a tremendous turn out.  Fire Engineering seems to be perceived as an Eastern magazine, however, that is not the case.  They just don’t receive anything from the West.  Please feel free to submit articles to them, encourage members of your department.  You don’t have to be an Ernest Hemingway to get published in their magazine.  Brochures were distributed for the Sacramento conference.  Please support this conference in any way you can.  Make it a Western conference.  John thanked the Association for inviting him and allowing him time to present this.

15. Training
Nothing at this time.

16. Special Operations/Haz-Mat
Nothing at this time.  Alan Predmore stated that people should not confuse the Master Mutual Aid Agreement with the Master Interlocal Agreement.  The indexes distributed from Joe Quinn regarding who has signed or not was referring to the Master Interlocal Agreement, which was revised in 1998.

17. Education Committee
Nothing at this time.

18. Program/Speaker Committee
Nothing at this time.

19. Audit Committee
Dan reported that the Audit Committee did meet and review the last two years of business.  None present, a report will be given at the next meeting.

20. Energy Crisis Committee

Nothing at this time.

21. Legislative Caucus Committee

Nothing at this time.

22. Unfinished Business
A. Fire Grant Update:  Paul Webb not present.  Jeff Jensen stated that the packet is available now.  It is a 37 page document.  The cut off date is May 2nd.  If you are interested in this, you need to get busy on it.

B. Vests Update:  This was handled earlier in the meeting.

C. Other:  Golf Tournament:  Bob Black distributed flyers for the golf tournament.  Please feel free to make copies and distribute it.  The date is set for Friday, August 17th.  Mark your calendars.  Please feel free to get sponsors for the tournament.  Don’t worry about getting too many sponsors, he would be more than happy to have a sponsor at the tee and at the green.  Sponsors are $100.00 and they will be making 11x17 posters for the holes.

23. New Business
Nothing at this time.

24. Good of the Order
There being no further business, it was moved and seconded to adjourn the meeting.  MOTION CARRIED.  The meeting adjourned at 11:55.

Respectfully Submitted,

Denise Menge

Recording Secretary

The next meeting will be held on May 3, 2001 at PCFD #5, Gig Harbor at 9:00 a.m.
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